

# Strengthening open disclosure in maternity services in the English NHS: the DISCERN realist evaluation study

Mary Adams,<sup>1\*</sup> Natalie Sanford,<sup>2</sup> Charlotte Bevan,<sup>3</sup>  
Maria Booker,<sup>4</sup> Julie Hartley,<sup>1,3</sup> Alexander Heazell,<sup>5</sup>  
Elsa Montgomery,<sup>2</sup> Maureen Treadwell<sup>6</sup>  
and Jane Sandall<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Women and Children's Health, School of Life Course and Population Sciences, King's College London, London, UK

<sup>2</sup>The Florence Nightingale Faculty of Nursing, Midwifery and Palliative Care, King's College London, London, UK

<sup>3</sup>The Stillbirth and Neonatal Death Charity (SANDS), London, UK

<sup>4</sup>BirthRights, London, UK

<sup>5</sup>School of Medical Sciences, University of Manchester, Manchester, UK

<sup>6</sup>The Birth Trauma Association, Derbyshire, UK

\*Corresponding author [Mary.Adams@kcl.ac.uk](mailto:Mary.Adams@kcl.ac.uk)

**Disclaimer:** This report contains transcripts of interviews conducted during research that contain language that some readers may find offensive and contains descriptions of events that some readers may find distressing.

Published August 2024  
DOI: 10.3310/YTDF8015

## Scientific summary

Strengthening open disclosure in maternity services in the English NHS: the DISCERN realist evaluation study

Health and Social Care Delivery Research 2024; Vol. 12: No. 22  
DOI: 10.3310/YTDF8015

NIHR Journals Library [www.journalslibrary.nihr.ac.uk](http://www.journalslibrary.nihr.ac.uk)

# Scientific summary

## Background

A range of interventions have been introduced in the UK NHS to improve post-incident communication and support of injured families. However, there is limited evidence on the progress of this work and how improvements in open disclosure (OD) are to be embedded.

## Study aims and objectives

The aim was to identify the critical, underlying factors for improving the incidence and quality of post-incident communication with families in NHS maternity services. This required examination of what is necessary and required in different contexts for OD processes and practices to be strengthened for families, doctors and midwives (henceforth clinicians) and service managers. Following a realist evaluation approach, the study objectives were to:

1. establish initial hypotheses to focus investigation of OD improvements in NHS maternity services in England
2. examine the scope of OD in NHS maternity services from the perspectives of regional and national stakeholders
3. refine our initial hypotheses in relation to the analysis of regional and national stakeholder perspectives
4. conduct an in-depth study of OD improvement within services
5. verify data interpretation and study output development with different stakeholders (families, clinicians, service managers and national policy-makers).

## Overview of methods

A qualitative study using realist evaluation methodology to evaluate the progress of OD in English NHS maternity services was conducted (May 2019–March 2022) in three sequential study phases (SPs).

Realist approaches are theory-driven and designed for investigation of complex social interventions. They consider if and how an intervention works in different circumstances from the perspectives of different people. Initial hypotheses, developed from the use of a realist evaluation conceptual tool [context–mechanism–outcome (C–M–O) configurations], are developed from literature synthesis and ‘tested’ by primary research to identify potential causal relationships that explain how an intervention works.

A Project Advisory Group (PAG), including families, participated in study decisions, from initial theory development, case-study sampling, data collection and interpretation of study findings against a background of rapid policy change. Primary data collection was from November 2019 to January 2022.

A patient involvement and public engagement strategy sought to maximise family involvement in all stages of the study cycle.

### **Study phase 1a: literature review**

A scoping review examined recent (2014–22) policy recommendations for family engagement improvements in NHS maternity services. Documents were identified through database searching and

included if they were related to safety, incidents, harm, reviews and investigations in maternity care. Academic papers; essays; conference abstractions, papers and presentations; and research studies were excluded.

The realist synthesis of primary evidence of the progress of interventions for strengthening OD in international maternity settings included 38 documents appraised for relevance and rigour. Documents were from key database searches, included all English language sources (post 2000), without predetermined exclusion criteria for research methods. Only primary research evidence or evidence synthesis was included. Programme theories were developed with our PAG for testing during later SPs.

### **Study phase 1b: national and regional stakeholder interview study**

National and regional stakeholders ( $n = 44$ ), and families ( $n = 23$ ), were interviewed following a topic guide developed from our literature synthesis. Families included in the study have histories of significant injury, including the stillbirth, death or serious injury of their baby and/or themselves (dating from 2007 to 2021).

### **Study phase 2: ethnographic case studies**

Three maternity services in two Trusts were identified for in-depth ethnographic research by purposive sampling, based on their capacity to accommodate research immediately following the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic, and evidence of their positive deviance in improvement work on openness identified from public data sets.

Across these services, we conducted: staff interviews ( $n = 75$ ) and three return staff interviews, family interviews ( $n = 4$ ), observations of staff and family meetings ( $n = 52$ ) and observations of informal unit and office activities (all observations totalled 93 hours, with 30 hours of in-person observations). Families recruited from the case-study services had histories of significant injury dating from 2018 to 2020. We also collected and analysed locally available documentation relating to candour and being open.

### **Study phase 3: interpretation:**

We conducted five interpretive forums to inform the interpretation of findings. These were a forum with project advisors ( $n = 14$ ), including families ( $n = 6$ ), a family forum with several SP1b study participants ( $n = 5$ ) and three service case-study forums, comprised of clinical and service managers and clinicians. Total forum participation was approximately  $n = 65$ .

All data were managed using NVivo 20 (QSR International, Warrington, UK) and analysed concurrently by two researchers using a retroductive approach. This technique involved the ongoing examination and theorisation of findings to identify causal explanations for how, for whom, and in what ways OD might be improved. We used the five programme theories identified from the realist review to organise the analysis and reporting of our stakeholder interview and ethnographic case-study findings. Findings from our forums are included in the synthesis and discussion of findings.

## **Results**

### **Literature reviews**

Our scoping review of policy documents ( $n = 39$ ) identified a shift from a paternalistic view of injured families as passive recipients of care to active contributors in reviews, investigations, learning and quality improvement. Two overlapping policy trajectories were identified: one related to the Duty of Candour (DoC) and one related to maternity safety more widely. Seven themes were identified: building trust in organisations; improving systems of care and ensuring accountability; improving the safety of maternity care and saying sorry; shifting to individualised, relational care; enhancing communication; conceptualising families as active partners rather than passive recipients; and enabling families to guide

the process. Although the progression of how family involvement is discussed and considered in policy is moving in a positive direction, we note the opportunity for future, specific, actionable recommendations to ensure these ideals translate into practice.

In the realist synthesis, documents ( $n = 39$ ) were appraised for 'fitness-for-purpose', that together documented primary evidence of 21 OD improvement interventions from which we identified 5 initial programme theories. Interventions documented were predominantly from USA, Australasia, and, more recently, UK sources. We identified limited evidence of the effectiveness of interventions documented. We found a difference between interventions that were adjuncts to more general safety improvement projects, and organisation-wide interventions focused on post-incident communication and care of injured families.

Identified programme theories were: receiving a meaningful acknowledgement of the harm that has happened, being involved during the review/investigation process, making sense of what happened, receiving care from clinicians who are skilled and feel psychologically safe during post-incident communication and knowing that things have changed because of what has happened.

### *Findings by programme theory*

#### **Receiving a meaningful acknowledgement of the harm that has happened**

National stakeholders described factors that prevented or slowed improvements in initial post-incident communication and ongoing care of injured families. These were: the risks of litigation and reputational damage which may be associated with an apology and the obligation to be candid. This was particularly challenging when the extent or circumstances of injury were uncertain. Variation in the confidence and willingness of clinicians to undertake initial and ongoing disclosure with families was noted across the case studies. Alongside general medicolegal and ethical challenges to disclosure improvements, wider erosion of compassionate disclosure with families in relation to the escalation of organisational compliance in maternity safety initiatives was noted by stakeholders. Interviews with families on their post-incident experiences (2007–11) highlighted an ongoing lack of compassionate care and of prompt disclosure in many services. Many families distrusted post-incident communication, suspecting that information was being withheld. In the case-study services, the main concern for OD leads was the recovery of family trust in the service. Here, the tension between disclosure as a mandated directive and as ongoing communication was notable, with lack of investment and organisational support for the latter. A significant context of OD work was the churn of work schedules and the speed of family transfers. This complicated efforts to develop consistency of communication and care across initial, mandated and ongoing post-incident meetings, particularly where the uniqueness and flux in the needs of harmed families were paramount and families were already distrustful. These conditions led to a situation where OD was sustained as an individual and selective initiative conducted by some clinicians with some families.

#### **Being involved during the review/investigation process**

We examined experiences of the implementation of family engagement through the Perinatal Mortality Review Tool (PMRT) and independent Health Safety Investigation Branch (HSIB) reviews/investigations from national, in-depth, case-study perspectives. We found PMRT implementation sometimes lacked relational care for families. Additionally, families were sometimes suspicious of the independence of external incident reviews. The case-study services reported inadequacies in family inclusion, with limited proactive approaches to family involvement. A range of family involvement approaches and rationales for involvement were found across and within the case-study services, with an emphasis on families as contributing value to organisational learning for safety improvement. The tension felt by clinicians between sharing uncertain knowledge of an incident with a family and sustaining OD is identified, as is the tension between the different goals of families and services, with the former desiring answers about their case and the latter seeking system-based learning for ongoing safety improvement.

### **Making sense of what happened**

We explore the practices of knowledge construction in incidents and the management of this knowledge from the perspectives of national stakeholders, staff and families. The impact of widespread organisational defensiveness over documentation sent to families, along with confusion over the purpose of reports, generated distrust. Nationally, the poor quality or inaccuracies in clinical records exacerbated differences between service and family perspectives. In the crafting of reports, during ongoing family debriefings on report findings and through informal avenues and networks, the support for families to make sense of what happened could sometimes be recovered. However, we identify the privilege and capacity required for families to gather information and garner personal networks and expertise independently of services for this to take place.

### **Receiving care from clinicians who are skilled and feel psychologically safe during post-incident communication**

We identified a national underinvestment in the training of clinicians in the care of injured families and in specialist OD skills. Interviews with junior clinicians, including Band 5/6 midwives; obstetric trainees and clinical fellows, highlighted the importance of early, non-judgemental, post-incident support for junior staff. The ongoing impact of avoidable harm on clinicians is examined, along with the impact of the limited involvement of staff in Trust-level investigation and review processes. We mapped the organisation and reported use of post-incident staff support for the three case-study services and found that debriefs, organised within a few weeks of the incident, and opportunities for meeting with families were most valued by staff. Services designed or commissioned by organisations without consultation with front-line staff themselves were underused and there was also a tendency for expert clinicians to see OD work as a personal rather than a professional or service imperative.

### **Knowing that things have changed because of what has happened**

The importance for injured families and staff involved in an incident to see learning and service change following an incident was clear in national and case-study findings. Demonstrating that changes were in progress was key to a service demonstrating trustworthiness to the injured family. Some injured families felt a personal responsibility to ensure that change was secured. However, in most cases, services did not maintain contact with families after their review or investigation debriefs. For some clinical leads, there was a tension between 'quick wins' and protracted, significant, service investment. For wider staff groups, there was a lack of effective service-level communication strategies for updating on learning and change from incidents. Embedded, ongoing multidisciplinary team meetings, where non-judgemental discussion of incidents and their effects could take place, were identified as important for establishing a wider culture of openness. The extent and tone of clinical governance (CG) outreach to front-line staff were also significant in shaping staff attitudes and behaviours towards incidents and harmed families.

## **Discussion**

Realist analysis identified the significant factors and contexts that impacted efforts to strengthen OD in maternity care. We explored several layers of context influencing the progress of this work. Nationally, we identified an ongoing tension between policy prompting OD and a medicolegal context where this openness continued to place clinicians and services at reputational or legal risk. Trust-level clinical leadership and the maturation of related service approaches (notably, family and patient involvement expertise and access to post-pregnancy support pathways) played a significant role in supporting OD. For families, variations in post-incident communication and care depended on two main factors: first, the assignment of an incident to one or more national maternity safety improvement programmes that entailed particular expectations of, and processes for, family involvement, and second, the capacity of a family to proactively seek out explanations and to foster relationships for personalised support from some clinicians. In the case-study services, where some harmed families were proactive in demanding a hearing and ongoing care, and where individual clinicians reached personal judgements on a family's entitlement to this, examples of improved OD were observed. Overall, variations in post-incident

communication and support for families were explained by a lack of service investment and by individual differences in attitudes to risk and family entitlement from clinicians.

## Conclusions

This study is the first to establish a national overview and in-depth analysis of the progress of interventions intended to support OD with families. It provides an evidence base of experiences of harmed families (incidents ranging from 2007 to 2021) and of clinicians and managers working in this field (2020–1). There are growing calls for service-level improvements in responsiveness to the experiences and needs of families post incident as well as to their calls for greater openness. However, we find that without dedicated investment in and focus on the post-incident care of families and the emotional and organisational demands of this work on clinicians; without an understanding of these needs by external agencies incentivising improvement; and without national revision in the medicolegal landscape where this work happens, candour about harm in health care will continue to divide the interests of families, staff and services.

## Research gaps and recommendations

Research was conducted immediately after the COVID-19 pandemic, with services under considerable strain. Three high-performing services were recruited for the observational research; therefore, generalisation from findings is limited. Access to observe external (HSIB) investigations was not possible. Despite ongoing revisions to the patient and public involvement (PPI) strategy, families often marginalised by maternity services remain under-represented in this study. A multi-methods study across English maternity services to establish the validity of findings and family recruitment strategies ensuring diversity are recommended for the future.

## Study registration

This study is registered as PROSPERO CRD42020164061. The study has been assessed following RAMESES realist guidelines.

## Funding

This award was funded by the National Institute for Health and Care Research (NIHR) Health and Social Care Delivery Research Programme (NIHR award ref: 17/99/85) and is published in full in *Health and Social Care Delivery Research*; Vol. 12, No. 22. See the NIHR Funding and Awards website for further award information.

# Health and Social Care Delivery Research

ISSN 2755-0079 (Online)

A list of Journals Library editors can be found on the [NIHR Journals Library website](#)

*Health and Social Care Delivery Research* (HSDR) was launched in 2013 and is indexed by Europe PMC, DOAJ, INAHTA, Ulrichsweb™ (ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, USA), NCBI Bookshelf, Scopus and MEDLINE.

This journal is a member of and subscribes to the principles of the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE) ([www.publicationethics.org/](http://www.publicationethics.org/)).

Editorial contact: [journals.library@nihr.ac.uk](mailto:journals.library@nihr.ac.uk)

This journal was previously published as *Health Services and Delivery Research* (Volumes 1–9); ISSN 2050-4349 (print), ISSN 2050-4357 (online)

The full HSDR archive is freely available to view online at [www.journalslibrary.nihr.ac.uk/hsdr](http://www.journalslibrary.nihr.ac.uk/hsdr).

## Criteria for inclusion in the *Health and Social Care Delivery Research* journal

Manuscripts are published in *Health and Social Care Delivery Research* (HSDR) if (1) they have resulted from work for the HSDR programme, and (2) they are of a sufficiently high scientific quality as assessed by the reviewers and editors.

## HSDR programme

The HSDR programme funds research to produce evidence to impact on the quality, accessibility and organisation of health and social care services. This includes evaluations of how the NHS and social care might improve delivery of services.

For more information about the HSDR programme please visit the website at <https://www.nihr.ac.uk/explore-nihr/funding-programmes/health-and-social-care-delivery-research.htm>

## This article

The research reported in this issue of the journal was funded by the HSDR programme or one of its preceding programmes as award number 17/99/85. The contractual start date was in April 2019. The draft manuscript began editorial review in July 2022 and was accepted for publication in June 2023. The authors have been wholly responsible for all data collection, analysis and interpretation, and for writing up their work. The HSDR editors and production house have tried to ensure the accuracy of the authors' manuscript and would like to thank the reviewers for their constructive comments on the draft document. However, they do not accept liability for damages or losses arising from material published in this article.

This article presents independent research funded by the National Institute for Health and Care Research (NIHR). The views and opinions expressed by authors in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of the NHS, the NIHR, the HSDR programme or the Department of Health and Social Care. If there are verbatim quotations included in this publication the views and opinions expressed by the interviewees are those of the interviewees and do not necessarily reflect those of the authors, those of the NHS, the NIHR, the HSDR programme or the Department of Health and Social Care.

This article was published based on current knowledge at the time and date of publication. NIHR is committed to being inclusive and will continually monitor best practice and guidance in relation to terminology and language to ensure that we remain relevant to our stakeholders.

**Copyright © 2024 Adams *et al.* This work was produced by Adams *et al.* under the terms of a commissioning contract issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care. This is an Open Access publication distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution CC BY 4.0 licence, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, reproduction and adaptation in any medium and for any purpose provided that it is properly attributed. See: <https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/>. For attribution the title, original author(s), the publication source – NIHR Journals Library, and the DOI of the publication must be cited.**

Published by the NIHR Journals Library ([www.journalslibrary.nihr.ac.uk](http://www.journalslibrary.nihr.ac.uk)), produced by Newgen Digitalworks Pvt Ltd, Chennai, India ([www.newgen.co](http://www.newgen.co)).

